A meeting of the HINCHINGBROOKE COUNTRY PARK JOINT GROUP will be held in THE COUNTRYSIDE CENTRE, HINCHINGBROOKE COUNTRYSIDE PARK on FRIDAY, 16 MARCH 2018 at 10:00 AM and you are requested to attend for the transaction of the following business:-

Contact (01480)

#### 1. APOLOGIES

### **2. MINUTES** (Pages 5 - 8)

To approve as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting held on 13th October 2017.

B Buddle 388169

#### 3. MEMBER'S INTERESTS

To receive from Members declarations as to disclosable pecuniary and other interests in relation to any Agenda item.

#### 4. MEMBERSHIP OF THE GROUP

To note changes to the Membership of the Group for the remainder of 2017/18 as follows:

B Buddle 388169

(a) Cambridgeshire County Council

Councillor S Tierney to replace Councillor D Wells.

(b) Huntingdonshire District Council

Councillor D Underwood to replace Councillor T D Sanderson.

### 5. SENIOR RANGER'S REPORT (Pages 9 - 14)

To receive a report by the Senior Ranger on park activities for the period October 2017 to March 2018.

J Arnold 388666

## 6. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

To note that the next meeting of the Hinchingbrooke Park Joint Group will be held on 12<sup>th</sup> October 2018 at 10.00am.

Dated this 8 day of March 2018

Head of Paid Service

#### Notes

#### 1. Disclosable Pecuniary Interests

- (1) Members are required to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests and unless you have obtained dispensation, cannot discuss or vote on the matter at the meeting and must also leave the room whilst the matter is being debated or voted on.
- (2) A Member has a disclosable pecuniary interest if it -
  - (a) relates to you, or
  - (b) is an interest of -
    - (i) your spouse or civil partner; or
    - (ii) a person with whom you are living as husband and wife; or
    - (iii) a person with whom you are living as if you were civil partners

and you are aware that the other person has the interest.

- (3) Disclosable pecuniary interests includes -
  - (a) any employment or profession carried out for profit or gain;
  - (b) any financial benefit received by the Member in respect of expenses incurred carrying out his or her duties as a Member (except from the Council);
  - (c) any current contracts with the Council;
  - (d) any beneficial interest in land/property within the Council's area;
  - (e) any licence for a month or longer to occupy land in the Council's area;
  - (f) any tenancy where the Council is landlord and the Member (or person in (2)(b) above) has a beneficial interest: or
  - (g) a beneficial interest (above the specified level) in the shares of any body which has a place of business or land in the Council's area.

#### Non-Statutory Disclosable Interests

- (4) If a Member has a non-statutory disclosable interest then you are required to declare that interest, but may remain to discuss and vote providing you do not breach the overall Nolan principles.
- (5) A Member has a non-statutory disclosable interest where -
  - (a) a decision in relation to the business being considered might reasonably be regarded as affecting the well-being or financial standing of you or a member of your family or a person with whom you have a close association to a greater extent than it would affect the majority of the council tax payers, rate payers or inhabitants of the ward or electoral area for which you have been elected or otherwise of the authority's administrative area, or
  - (b) it relates to or is likely to affect a disclosable pecuniary interest, but in respect of a member of your family (other than specified in (2)(b) above) or a person with whom you have a close association, or
  - (c) it relates to or is likely to affect any body -
    - (i) exercising functions of a public nature; or
    - (ii) directed to charitable purposes; or
    - (iii) one of whose principal purposes includes the influence of public opinion or policy (including any political party or trade union) of which you are a Member or in a position of control or management.

and that interest is not a disclosable pecuniary interest.

### 2. Filming, Photography and Recording at Council Meetings

The District Council supports the principles of openness and transparency in its decision making and permits filming, recording and the taking of photographs at its meetings that are open to the public. It also welcomes the use of social networking and micro-blogging websites (such as Twitter and Facebook) to communicate with people about what is happening at meetings. Arrangements for these activities should operate in accordance with guidelines agreed by the Council and available via the following link filming, photography-and-recording-at-council-meetings.pdf or on request from the Democratic Services Team. The Council understands that some members of the public attending its meetings may not wish to be filmed. The Chairman of the meeting will facilitate this preference by ensuring that any such request not to be recorded is respected.

Please contact Democratic Services Team, Tel No. 01480 388169/e-mail Democratic.Services@huntingdonshire.gov.uk if you have a general query on any Agenda Item, wish to tender your apologies for absence from the meeting, or would like information on any decision taken by the Committee/Panel.

Specific enquiries with regard to items on the Agenda should be directed towards the Contact Officer.

Members of the public are welcome to attend this meeting as observers except during consideration of confidential or exempt items of business.

Agenda and enclosures can be viewed on the District Council's website – www.huntingdonshire.gov.uk (under Councils and Democracy).

If you would like a translation of Agenda/Minutes/Reports or would like a large text version or an audio version please contact the Elections & Democratic Services Manager and we will try to accommodate your needs.

#### **Emergency Procedure**

In the event of the fire alarm being sounded and on the instruction of the Meeting Administrator, all attendees are requested to vacate the building via the closest emergency exit.



# Agenda Item 2

#### **HUNTINGDONSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL**

MINUTES of the meeting of the HINCHINGBROOKE COUNTRY PARK JOINT GROUP held in the Countryside Centre, Hinchingbrooke Countryside Park on Friday, 13 October 2017.

PRESENT: Councillor R J West – Chairman.

Councillors Mrs A Dickinson, J E White and

T D Sanderson.

APOLOGY: An apology for absence from the meeting

was submitted on behalf of County Councillor

D Wells.

#### 16. ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN

**RESOLVED** 

That District Councillor R J West be elected as Chairman of Hinchingbrooke Country Park Joint Group for the remainder of the Municipal Year.

#### 17. MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 24 March 2017 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

### 18. MEMBERS' INTERESTS

No declarations were received.

#### 19. APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN

**RESOLVED** 

That District Councillor Mrs A Dickinson be appointed as Vice Chairman of Hinchingbrooke Country Park Joint Group for the remainder of the Municipal Year.

#### 20. MEMBERSHIP OF THE GROUP

The Membership of Hinchingbrooke Country Park Joint Group for 2017/18 was noted as follows:

### (a) Cambridgeshire County Council

Councillor David Wells – provisional appointment, to be confirmed at Cambridgeshire County Council's Communities and Partnership Committee on 26 October 2017.

### (b) Huntingdonshire District Council

Councillors Ms A Dickinson, T D Sanderson, R J West and J E White.

The Group expressed their appreciation for the hard work and dedication given by former County Councillor P Ashcroft.

#### 21. SENIOR RANGER'S REPORT

In receiving and noting the content of the Senior Ranger's report (a copy of which is appended in the Minute Book) on park activities for the period March – August 2017, comment was made in relation as follows:

#### **Contractual Arrangements**

The Head of Operations advised the Group that negotiations were ongoing with Cambridgeshire County Council (CCC) regarding the ownership and subsequent lease of the site. The current lease was due to expire in 2026, however Members requested further assurance of security to continue long term investment in the site. Members were advised that further research into future options for running the park were ongoing and that Specialists had been compiling reports which it was anticipated would be ready in the New Year. Cllr Sanderson undertook to further discuss this further with CCC and to report back to a future meeting of the Group.

#### **Volunteers**

Volunteers continued to provide significant assistance to the Rangers, details of which were included in the report. Members were advised that several requests for work experience in 2018 had already been received.

#### **Huntingdonshire Beekeepers Association**

Members were acquainted with how the Huntingdonshire Beekeepers Association (HBKA) provided assistance for school visits covering pollination which was on the Curriculum. A ramp had been installed to allow access to the hives and funding for this came from Huntingdon Town Council and Friends of Hinchingbrooke Country Park (FHCP).

#### **Wider District**

Cllr West noted his appreciation of efforts made by both staff and volunteers which had lead to Hinchingbrooke Country Park being recognised as one of four nominees for the best open public space award at the recent Anglia in Bloom awards.

Members noted that cross site working continued and that a system was in place for regular users of facilities to act as site checkers and report back any findings for the team to act upon.

#### **Countryside Centre**

Members were advised that short children's craft workshops had been trialled at the Centre over the Summer and had proved very popular.

Members also noted that the advertising of the facilities provided by the Countryside Centre had proved successful. Members wished to acknowledge their appreciation and recognition of the hard work of Alex at the Centre who had driven much of the recent activity at the Centre which has proved so successful.

### 22. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The Group noted that their next meeting would be held on 16 March 2018 at 10am.

Chairman

This page is intentionally left blank

# Agenda Item 5

# Senior Ranger's report

# September 2017 to March 2018

# **Staffing**

The temporary staffing structure at HCP has been working well over the winter months. The way in which the Rangers work has been changed to give them a lot more structure and firm leadership throughout each month. They have responded well to the changes by improved communication and closer team work leading to greater efficiency. As a result, a successful amount of winter work has been achieved under Matt Hall's guidance (2 days a week)

Judi Arnold is still filling the other part of the senior rangers role. Sam James and David Robinson are both full time with Jane Moore providing an additional 2 days a week support

Brian Gardner from Godmanchester Nursery has been off work sick since December and this has stretched the team even further to supply cover to the nursery 2 days a week (forcing us to close the rest of the week)

This temporary division of labour is due to external consultants being brought in to take a look at Countryside Services, with any outcomes potentially impacting current staffing levels/positions. Their remit is to consider:

the future of Paxton and to advise whether this should go out to a Trust investment in Hinchingbrooke Country Park with regards to becoming more commercial to take account of all the other sites around the district to acknowledge the services the countryside team provide to the local community.

# **Volunteers**

# Regular Existing volunteers

Many of the regular volunteers have stayed the same since the last report and are broken down as follows:

Currently HCP staff work with the following regular volunteers each week;

- 6 days' worth of SEND (Special Educational Need and Disability) placements, funded by CCC.
- Regular practical work parties on Wednesdays and Thursdays, averaging 12 volunteers a
  week. This is a roughly equal mix of retirees, and those working part-time or looking for
  employment.
- 2 days a week of a supervised 1:1 placement.
- Efforts have been made to increase the numbers of volunteers on Wednesday and Thursday work parties now have up to 9 on a Wednesday and 7 on a Thursday. Once these "new recruits" have settled in, another recruitment tranche will be encouraged to help us manage the increased workload throughout the summer months.

We still host the Green Team twice a week, a SEND group of 10 adults and 2 supervisors from Cambridge Regional College (Huntingdon Campus), who work around the district on countryside

management and horticultural projects. Their work is invaluable and to a very high standard. By giving them stand alone projects for which they are entirely responsible they have managed their time and workload well.

2 Duke of Edinburgh Award students have started at weekends helping with daily tasks which counts towards the voluntary aspect of their award.

On Sundays, groups from the YMCA, with supervisors (who have had tool training at HCP) working with young offenders on tasks allotted to them by the ranger on site – usually 2 supervisors and up to 6 young people.

http://theymca.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/Youth-Justice-Service-Reparation-Booklet.pdf

The café continues to employ a number of staff and volunteers who keep the café open every day.

## Community impact

An increased amount of requests for wood products (logs and materials) from local schools has been received in the last few months – including logs to Ermine Street Academy in Alconbury Weald.

Willow wands needed to build a tunnel for the miniature railway in St Neots Riverside Park have been cut from a sustainable plantation on the country park. These stumps will regrow and produce a good source every couple of years.

In October a formal thank you for ALL countryside volunteers was held at Hinchingbrooke. over 100 hungry volunteers enjoyed a fish and chip supper

We had 3 small work parties from Huntingdon Job Centre throughout October. One team came along to HCP on a Wednesday and spent the day tidying up the verges around the ornamental lake.

# Friends of Hinchingbrooke Country Park (FHCP)

Whilst still enthusiastic the chairman and one of the committee members will be resigning at the AGM in May for personal reasons

A recruitment campaign has been made through leaflets in the café and personal approach to regular users to encourage new committee members to join. This has had a slow response so far!

# **Huntingdonshire Beekeepers Association**

HBKA lead elements of many school visits for pupils studying pollination and insects in the summer months and provide honey from the 12 hives for sale in the café

Each year HBKA hire the Countryside Centre to run a successful course for new beekeepers. This has sold out. And this year for the first time a "beekeepers experience day" will be offered

In February 2018 the beekeepers officially opened the ramp into the apiary's viewing room, enabling all visitors to get in and view the hives.

#### Park Run

Each Saturday between 9 and 10 am approximately 350 runners enjoy a 5km run. The café benefits from some buying additional drinks and the car park is filled with those paying to park (the overflow goes to the Hospital car park)

# **Park Management**

The first half of the winter was spent getting many of the annual management jobs done and back on track including cutting back willow regrowth, path sides and managing a few patches of neglect.

In addition to the annual jobs, we have also:

- Cut and processed at least 2 years' worth of logs from the new plantation
- cutting back vegetation and removing fallen trees and rubbish from the north shore of the ornamental lake. This has really opened up the shoreline and made it a much more appealing path to walk.
- Updated the hazel coppices back into a rotation
- Begun to lay the hedge around the Orchard- but did it as a training session for volunteers who now have the skills to do this to a few other hedges around the park.
- FHCP have agreed to fund the replacement fencing around the newt pond near the café and a new hedge will be planted to increase the habitat value for the Great Crested Newts
- Both Sam and Matt attended Shuttleworth College as students. Recently a work visited to gain some experience in park management. The plan is to do this on a regular basis and emphasise how students can progress their careers.

### **Wider District**

- The Commons have been managed on an 'as and when' basis over the winter because of staffing pressures. We have a large work party planned in for W/C 5<sup>th</sup> March to clear up around the spring head and down to the pond at spring common.
- The bridge at Views common has been replaced and is now safe again.
- The kissing gates on Views common still haven't been replaced.
- HCP, as well as other HDC countryside sites have applied for the status of a Green Flag Award. This status is viewed as a positive accreditation by visitors and will add to the local and wider reputation.

# **Countryside Centre**

Work continues to promote the use of the Countryside Centre. This year has seen the continued diversification of the venue, which has included;

- A rolling weekly booking for the Dog's Trust every Wednesday night with additional dates for other session they want to run
- A term time weekly booking for Hunts Youth Theatre every Tuesday night with additional dates for performances
- Catering events: The Countryside Centre now works more closely with the café staff to create events for the public. Following the success of New Year's Breakfast Buffets, a monthly breakfast buffet is now taking place. In addition to that there is Mother's Day Roast Dinner and a Father's Day Barbeque. The implementation of being able to sell tickets online and advertise the link via Facebook has enabled a whole new market to be explored.

## Advertising the CC

- Promotion on Facebook has increased significantly adding100 more followers over the past month and a total of about 4500.
- Instagram is now also being used for the park. A children's competition was launched via Instagram as a method of increasing followers which was successful.

#### News

- Using the online booking system Ticketsource has enabled sales and more targeted marketing. We are more able to closely track our advertising identify when more publicity needs to be done in the run up to an event. We have had three events sold out so far.
- There is much more focus on using the Countryside Centre in school holiday times with Children's craft events proving to be popular. Feedback has been extremely positive. Four events were held over February half term which generated an income of £529.25. There are more sessions planned throughout the year to maximise revenue and provide useful and relevant services/activities for visitors during this time.

# **Countryside Centre financial predictions**

- Rolling booking of Dog's Trust every Wednesday evening will generate an income of £3750.00
- Huntingdon Youth Theatre group is looking to move their rehearsal and performances space to the Countryside Centre permanently. They will use the space every Tuesday evening in term times and then have performances throughout the year. This will generate around £2500.00 revenue not including part of the performance income.
- New Year's Breakfast Buffets at the Countryside Centre were successful and generated £1100.00 of profit. The feedback was very positive and these are now being rolled out monthly on Saturday mornings. A conservative estimate suggests that £4300.00 revenue can be made over the year in addition to café sales.
- Christmas Craft Fair made £1174.00 for stalls, café sales and Green team reindeer sales so this event will be organised again

12

# **Events, activities and promotions**

### **Events and activities**

The number and type of events held at HCP continues to expand. As well as many groups making regular use of the park, such as parkrun and St Ives Cycling Club, we have also expanded on the number and type of other events (some of which are included in the section relating to the Countryside Centre);

- Buffet Breakfast event over New Year's Day and New Year's Eve. This was set up in the Countryside Centre and run with volunteers and staff. Over the two days 242 breakfasts were sold.
- Breakfast with Santa this was sold out and we took a few drops-ins on the day which took numbers to 58 people. Volunteers and staff made the day successful with very positive feedback.
- Seasonal Halloween and Christmas Children's Craft sessions also took place with both proving popular. We also ran a Pokemon one in an endeavour to make activities relevant to what young children are interested in to maximise footfall.
- Hunts Youth Theatre staged a play 'Beauty and the Beast' at the Countryside Centre over four days for their Christmas event.
- A recent article launching the new ramp in the Apiary. The Huntingdon Mayor and Councillors were invited along and it will be in the Hunts Post this week.

http://www.huntspost.co.uk/news/the-huntingdon-made-honey-that-s-starting-to-create-a-real-buzz-about-town-1-5185602

# HINCHINGBROOKE COUNTRY PARK 2016/17 OUTTURN AND 2017/18 BUDGET AND FORECAST

	2016/17 Outturn			2017/18 Forecast		
	Budget	Actual	Variance	Budget	Forecast	Variance
	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000
Hinchingbrooke Country						
Park and Management						
Staff	129	110	-19	102	93	-9
Running Costs	20	27	7	21	29	8
Income	-54	-27	27	-53	-19	34
Total	95	110	15	70	103	33
Countryside Centre						
Staff	70	65	-5	43	31	-12
Running Costs	16	15	-1	17	19	2
Income	-37	-34	3	-41	-37	4
Total	49	46	-3	19	13	-6
Café						
Staff	45	65	20	57	68	11
Running Costs	51	54	3	60	63	3
Income	-133	-140	-7	-143	-152	-9
Total	-37	-21	16	-26	-21	5
Total Hinchingbrooke						
Country Park	107	135	28	63	95	32

### **Comments on Variances**

The 2016/17 actual variance is mainly due to the commuted sums income not reaching the expected budgeted level.

The 2017/18 forecast variation is again mainly due to Commuted Sums income. This year the forecast is being shown differently (we are reporting gross income and expenditure so this income, which is just a transfer from a reserve, is excluded) if the budgeted commuted sums income is transferred from the reserve the net variance will reduce to £1,000. However, currently only £4,000 and not £32,000 is expected to be drawn from reserves.